

GIRES Response to Government Consultation on Banning CT

Preliminary Question

Do you agree or disagree that the Government should intervene to end conversion therapy in principle? Why do you think this?

GIRES Response:

Yes. It is critical that the Government should intervene to end these dangerous practices (so-called 'conversion therapy' – CT) as a matter of urgency. CT does not achieve the stated aim (i.e. to change the target's sexual orientation or gender identity), but does cause lasting damage to the mental health of those who are subjected to it; for example, the risk of a trans person attempting suicide is more than twice as high if they've been subjected to CT – and more than four times as high if they were younger than 10 at the time [1–3]. This is in addition to the well-documented disparities in mental and physical health experienced by LGBTQIA people as a result of the homophobia, biphobia and transphobia to which they are routinely exposed [4]. This makes it even more important that a ban on these practices does not create barriers to LGBTQIA people seeking affirming mental health care, and does not prohibit the exploration of sexual and gender identity in therapeutic settings. We were pleased to see this important point taken into account in the proposals.

In essence, these practices need to be banned because in all forms, they violate the target's right to freedom from degrading treatment [5].

Question 1

To what extent do you support, or not support, the government's proposal for addressing physical acts of conversion therapy? Why do you think this?

GIRES Response:

We have identified issues with the definition of CT used, but these will be covered in later parts of this response. In other regards, we support the proposal to address physical acts of CT with sentencing uplifts on already criminalised acts, particularly in the use of physical and/or sexual violence, where those acts were motivated by the goals of CT. It is also appropriate that the victim's consent would not be considered a viable defence in such cases. We would urge that care be taken to ensure that acts which are neither covered by

existing prohibitions on violence, nor solely speech, are not overlooked. Acts which may or may not be criminal, but which could constitute CT, and which do not require talking, include attempts to remove someone's access to information or materials they require due to (or in order to be able freely to express) their sexual orientation or gender identity. For the case of gender identity, acting to remove a person's access to medication prescribed as part of a medical transition, or certain items of clothing, for example, whether through deception, theft or other means. For the case of sexual orientation, this might include condoms, prophylactic medications (PrEP, contraceptives). Another example preventing someone from accessing community spaces, removing contact with friends who share the characteristic being targeted for CT, or blocking access to information about community spaces, events, specialist services, etc.

Question 2

The Government considers that delivering talking therapy with the intention of changing a person's sexual orientation or changing them from being transgender or to being transgender either to someone who is under 18, or to someone who is 18 or over and who has not consented or lacks the capacity to do so should be considered a criminal offence. The consultation document describes proposals to introduce new criminal law that will capture this. How far do you agree or disagree with this?

GIRES Response:

Somewhat Agree

Question 3

How far do you agree or disagree with the penalties being proposed?

GIRES Response:

Somewhat Agree

Question 4

Do you think that these proposals miss anything? If yes, can you tell us what you think we have missed?

GIRES Response:

We have identified a number of issues with the proposals, predominantly in areas where the proposals deviate from the recommendations of the Cooper Report [6]. Firstly, several issues arise if the definition of CT given in the proposals were to be used in the legislation. Whereas the proposals refer to attempts "to change a person's sexual orientation or to change them to or from being transgender", the definitions used elsewhere typically refer to an attempt "to change or suppress a person's sexual orientation or gender identity" [6–8]. The latter definition includes attempts to change expression/manifestation of the sexual orientation or gender identity (e.g. changing whether or with whom someone has sex), as well as forms of CT that target some transgender people but do not purport to make them cisgender. Secondly, we believe that informed consent is not meaningful in the context of degrading treatment such as CT [5], and that criminalising the provision of CT does not negate the right of a (consenting, despite being properly informed of the proven inefficacy

and harm of CT) individual to seek CT, albeit does make them less likely to succeed in that search. Moreover, there is substantial evidence that many survivors of CT were misinformed by the perpetrator and consented on the basis of that misinformation [9]. Thirdly, the proposals seek to ban CT without recognising that both motive and mechanism of CT and the harm it does, are specifically driven by the view, sadly still prevalent in UK culture, that (some or all) LGBTQIA+ people, lives, relationships or identities, are inherently inferior to cisgender, heterosexual counterparts. By ignoring this asymmetry, the proposals run the risk of criminalising care providers affirming an LGBTQIA+ identity, so great care will need to be taken to ensure clarity. We will address each of these issues in turn, below.

Defining CT

The definition of CT in the proposal is, in our view, inadequate, while a more typical definition would be 'practices that seek to change *or suppress* a person's sexual orientation or *gender identity*'. This more typical language enables all forms of CT to be covered by the ban, including CT perpetrated against non-binary people, intersex people, bisexuals and asexuals, which it is not clear the proposed language would, since CT against (e.g.) a bisexual person needn't seek to change their orientation, merely suppress expression of their attraction to a particular gender. The proposals note:

'The government has heard from victims that in recent years many of those who would previously attempt to change a person's LGBT identity have conceded that this is not possible. Instead, they may liken feelings of same-sex attraction or being transgender to a defect, deficiency, or addiction and may conduct conversion therapy in an attempt to remedy or control this. The government considers that in certain instances this would amount to conversion therapy and our approach will target such practices.'

However, it is not clear from the proposals how the government's proposed approach would be able target these practices, given the unusual language used in defining CT. We therefore urge the government to instead use the more standard language above; by including 'suppress,' this language prevents perpetrators from claiming they did not commit an offense because they are aware of the abundant evidence that sexual orientation and gender identity cannot be changed and therefore could not have been attempting to do so. It also means bisexual people, whose sexual orientation would be 'suppressed' rather than changed by CT, would be effectively included. Likewise, since we all have a gender identity, ambiguity about whether the gender identity a perpetrator attempts to suppress or change is a 'transgender' one, would be negated, meaning non-binary people would be effectively included. This language could also allow for the possibility that gender non-conforming cisgender people, including children, who may be subject to attempts to suppress (non-conforming) expression of their gender identity, could also be protected by the ban.

The government may wish to consider definitions of CT used by others. For example, the very recent ban in Canada defines CT as:

"...including any practice, treatment or service that is 'designed to change a person's sexual orientation to heterosexual, to change a person's gender identity or gender expression to cisgender or to repress or reduce non-heterosexual attraction or sexual behaviour or non-cisgender gender expression.' This provision adds, 'for greater certainty,' that practices, treatments or services that relate 'to the exploration and development of an integrated personal identity without favouring any particular sexual orientation, gender identity or gender expression' are not

included in the definition" [Taken from; (7), including original quotations of the legislation. Original emphasis removed.]

Another example can be found in the Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) on Conversion Therapy in The UK [8], which was signed by numerous UK professional bodies and centres of expertise, including the British Psychological Society, the Royal Colleges of Psychiatry and General Practitioners, NHS England, NHS Scotland and the Association of Christian Counsellors:

"... 'conversion therapy' is an umbrella term for a therapeutic approach, or any model or individual viewpoint that demonstrates an assumption that any sexual orientation or gender identity is inherently preferable to any other, and which attempts to bring about a change of sexual orientation or gender identity, or seeks to suppress an individual's expression of sexual orientation or gender identity on that basis." [8]

We urge the government to ensure that the ban defined CT in a way that, like the examples above, is able to capture all forms of CT, including:

- Those that aim to suppress (i.e. prevent it from being expressed), rather than
 change, the sexual orientation or gender identity. For example, those that aim to
 alter the gender expression of gender-nonconforming individuals, a bisexual
 person's choice of sexual partner, or an asexual person's choice about whether to
 have sex.
- Those that aim to alter a transgender person's expressed gender identity, but which do not change whether that person is transgender, for example, attempting to change the gender identity of a nonbinary person (for the example, someone assigned male at birth), to be a female gender identity.

Informed Consent?

The current proposals remain inadequate to effectively end CT due to the inclusion of a loophole for adults to give "informed consent". This inclusion is not necessary. Even if someone could consent to CT, criminalising provision does not criminalise seeking referral to a service. Furthermore, adequate protection of exploratory talking therapies – those that seek to explore issues related to sexual orientation and gender identity but do not actively intend to change or suppress the individual's (expression of) sexual orientation or gender identity – would mean that an individual who seeks CT could still obtain talking therapy in which to explore those issues. In the event that such exploratory therapy were to result in suppression or change of the sexual orientation or gender identity, this shouldn't be criminalised, provided at no stage was the therapy provided in a manner intended to produce that specific outcome. Therefore, the use of a precise definition of CT, in line with the recommendations of the Cooper Report [6], would negate the need for this loophole.

The perception that such a loophole is viable suggests inadequate attention to the power dynamics at play, which were elucidated by the Government-commissioned Coventry University report; 'Although most people who have conversion therapy appear to do so voluntarily, they also describe being led into conversion therapy by people in a position of authority in their religious institutions or families.' [9]. This report identified that survivors of CT undergone as adults typically gave consent, but that this was due to a combination of

external pressure, incomplete or false information, and the negative mental health effects of being LGBTQIA+ in an unaccepting environment.

This evidence suggests, in line with legal analysis of CT as degrading treatment, that free, informed consent to undergo CT is neither possible nor relevant to the legality of the practice under international human rights law [5]. By leaving the door open for over-18s to consent to CT, the legislation as proposed would introduce an insurmountable evidentiary burden for prosecutors to meet. One solution to this problem would be to explicitly place the burden of proof regarding consent to CT on the defendant. A better alternative would be to recognise from the evidence that it is not possible for an LGBTQIA person to give truly free, informed consent to CT, since no reasonable person would conclude, if fully informed, that undergoing CT was in their best interest. It may be helpful to consider how consent is handled elsewhere in UK law.

Under current UK law, consent is not a defence in cases of Actual Bodily Harm, for example, and in a case of truly free, informed consent to ABH the nature of the harm to which the individual consents is far less ambiguous. Moreover, there is no systemic sociocultural pressure that might mislead the individual to mistake ABH for healthcare – the same cannot be said of CT. This is why attending to the role of power is important here. If someone has been repeatedly told, perhaps directly from a pulpit, or more indirectly through media (including social media), for example, that there is something fundamentally 'wrong' with being LGBTQIA, since before they even knew that they themselves were LGBTQIA+, subsequent consent to CT is a product of that coercion. Therefore, if a defence of consent is permitted, and the burden of proof as to whether valid consent was given remains with the prosecutor/complainant, the legislation will fail to protect the large majority of adults at risk of becoming victims of CT.

Another demonstration of the importance of attending to the role of sociocultural power in how consent is negotiated and understood comes from gender-affirming care, which cannot in practice be accessed in the UK on an informed consent basis. Gender-affirming care is backed by substantial evidence of both efficacy and safety [10–13]. Meanwhile, the evidence shows that CT is both ineffective and harmful, and that meaningful informed consent is impossible, or at least very improbable, in the context of CT [2,3,5,9,14]. Therefore to insist that '...the freedom for an adult to enter such an arrangement [to undergo CT] should be protected,' gives the appearance that the government is readier to assume capacity to consent where the consenting party is seeking to conform to a cisgender, heterosexual 'norm', than where such compulsory conformity is antithetical to the individual's goals – even though the former group are consenting to be harmed, and the latter are consenting to evidence-based treatments with miniscule regret rates [15–17].

The suggestion to draw on existing legislation related to coercive control in drafting the proposed legislation may indeed be useful, not least because by its nature, CT is (attempted and/or actual) coercive control. Nevertheless, we would emphasise that the requirement to be "personally connected" to the victim would exclude cases involving 'professional' CT practitioners, but also authority figures outside the family/home, such as religious leaders, university lecturers or employers, and should therefore be dropped or significantly broadened for the purposes of the proposed CT ban.

(A)symmetry and Access to Affirming Care

Legislating against attempts to render heterosexual, cisgender people LGBTQIA is both futile (an attempt to ban a practice that does not actually exist) and risks creating a legal instrument that could be abused by opponents of LGBTQIA rights to attack legitimate healthcare and support services for LGBTQIA people and those questioning their sexual orientation or gender identity. Gender transition often entails a change in the term describing ones sexual orientation, for example, a trans man may describe his sexual orientation as 'gay' after transition, but before his gender was known, his orientation would have been termed 'straight' on the false assumption that he was a woman. However, his orientation has not changed; he is still exclusively attracted to men. Nevertheless, opponents of transgender healthcare use the ambiguity introduced by this linguistic quirk to claim that transition amounts to CT, despite the greater prevalence of LGBQA+ identities in the transgender population [18]. Additionally, there is some evidence that sexual orientation can sometimes change when a person transitions, but this is an entirely unpredictable phenomenon, and tends to increase the proportion of the trans population who are LGBQA+, contrary to the goals of CT [19,20]. By treating CT as a symmetrical phenomenon, as the proposals appear to, it becomes more difficult to draw such clear distinctions between what does and does not constitute CT, and in so doing, risks criminalising care tailored to the needs of the LGBTQIA+ population, including transitional care and therapeutic interventions to address internalised stigma. As it stands, the proposed legislation may 'protect' cisgender people from the non-existent problem of being coerced to transition, better than it protects transgender people from the very real problem of coercive interventions aiming to suppress or change their gender.

Moreover, this asymmetry is also present in the proposals themselves:

"The government is determined to ensure that no person is put on a clinical pathway that is not right for them, and that young people are supported in exploring their identity without being encouraged towards one particular path."

We of course agree that young people should be supported in exploring their identity without being directed to a particular path. However, the vast majority of cases in which a young person presenting for gender identity related care "is put on a clinical pathway that is not right for them" are cases in which a young person is denied care; for example, an individual who, due to waiting lists and/or excessive hesitancy by clinicians, is unable to obtain puberty blockers, will undergo irreversible physical changes that will be traumatically incongruent with their identity [21]. In these instances, one could argue that the 'inappropriate clinical pathway' is so-called 'watchful waiting', but it might make more sense simply to recognise that inaction is not neutral in medicine, perhaps especially transgender medicine, and that the government should therefore seek to ensure instead that no person will be given gender-affirming treatment without being given adequate information and opportunities for exploration, nor denied timely gender-affirming treatment if and when they decide that they do not need to wait for further verbal exploration before commencing a treatment (capacity permitting) [22,23]. It may be worth noting that by prohibiting inappropriate delay or withholding of gender-affirming care, the fear of being denied care, which can motivate patients to withhold information or lie to clinicians, is ameliorated and patients will be more likely to openly raise any doubts they have about the pathway they are on. Therefore, if this is the appropriate legislative vehicle for improving regulation of

transgender medical care (which we doubt), we would ask the government to take care not to treat provision as weightier than refusal in the context of medical treatment of transgender people. It may be helpful to consider a hypothetical. A general practitioner who refuses to refer a patient to an appropriate gender identity service, without a good reason, motivated instead by, e.g. their opinion that trans people should not medically transition. We contend that this should not be permitted, and *could*, depending on the language in the legislation, be covered by a ban on CT.

Relatedly, it is important explicitly to protect LGBTQIA community support organisations and both NHS and private gender-affirming care providers, including **encouraging** individuals to accept themselves as LGBTQIA+ (c.f. the quotation, in the preceding paragraph, of the government's proposals).

We will return to some of these issues, and the omission of a plan for tackling religious practices of CT, in our response to Question 4.

There are a number of specific omissions from the proposals we'd like to highlight. Firstly, it is crucial that legislation related to CT make it absolutely, unequivocally clear that genderaffirming treatments – including medical transition, talking therapies to address internalised transphobia, and community support organisations for trans people are in no way analogous to CT. While some may seek to disguise CT as affirming care, perhaps especially targeting people who are considering a second transition (sometimes called "detransition"), these instances can be captured by specifying that CT entails a predetermined goal to suppress or change the target's gender identity or sexual orientation, which will also protect gender-affirming services.

Furthermore, the language 'to or from being transgender' would fail to protect people from CT that seek to change one's gender identity but do not seek to change one's gender modality (trans and cis are examples of gender modalities [24]). For example, a nonbinary person may be subjected to CT with the goal of creating a binary gender identity, and as long as that binary identity is not the gender they were assigned at birth, the proposed legislation would not classify this as a conversion practice. For this reason, if the government is for some reason not able to adopt the usual definition in the eventual legislation, they will need to ensure the ban explicitly includes CT that seeks to alter the gender identity or expression of an individual without necessarily seeking to change them 'to or from being transgender'.

As discussed above, CT may often entail attempts to force an individual to behave in contradiction to their sexual orientation or gender identity, without necessarily seeking to change the orientation or gender identity itself, and it is for this reason that the standard definition includes the term 'suppress'. The inclusion of 'suppress' allows acts that may form part of a conversion practice and/or a means of coercing an individual to cooperate with a conversion practice – for example, attempting to block an individual's access to genderaffirming medical treatment, STD prophylaxis, or information about LGBTQIA+ people – to be understood in their proper context, for example, as evidence of intent and/or coercion. This suppression could also include attempts to force an individual to stay 'in the closet', or, in a religious context, to commit to 'celibacy'.

The current proposals thus risk framing some types of CT and adjacent acts of coercive control as 'protected speech', in which event the legislation would, while imposing

sentencing uplifts for physical and sexual crimes forming part of CT, also entrench legal protection for the most abundant forms of the very practice it ostensibly seeks to end. Therefore, to ensure that legislation effectively addresses CT in religious contexts – which represents over half of all instances – it will be necessary to make clear that since the right to freedom from degrading treatment (which all forms of CT are) is absolute, and freedom of religion is not, religious freedom would not in and of itself a defence against charges of CT. As detailed in the Cooper Report [6], addressing a congregation (and not, e.g. naming an individual) is generally insufficiently targeted to constitute CT, even if the goals of CT are endorsed. However, if a target or group of targets of CT are taken aside for (or explicitly addressed with) any kind of interaction, be it prayer, counselling, or conversation, and that interaction meets the definition of CT (i.e. has a predetermined goal to suppress or change targets' sexual orientation or gender identity), that interaction should be included as a prohibited act of CT under the legislation. Furthermore, we have already described issues with permitting perpetrators of CT to claim the victim gave informed consent. In religious contexts, extreme threats can be levelled against someone to motivate them to consent to CT; whether abstract, such as eternal damnation, material, such as excommunication, or a mixture of both, these threats need to be recognised as coercion, especially if a loophole for 'informed consent' remains in the eventual legislation.

Question 5

The Government considers that Ofcom's Broadcasting Code already provides measures against the broadcast and promotion of conversion therapy. How far do you agree or disagree with this? Why do you think this?

GIRES Response:

Strongly disagree.

We disagree. Whilst Ofcom may in principle have the authority to sanction broadcast of CT or of promotion of CT, were it to have sufficient grounds to do so, independent of the character of the broadcast as (promoting) CT. However, the code does not contain any explicit reference to CT, so (broadcast equivalents of, or promotion of) many of the 'talking' forms of CT the proposals seek to ban would be likely to slip through the gaps between rules. Moreover, it is important that the definition of CT in legislation be written so that prohibiting CT already prohibits broadcast of CT, because otherwise victims will not have legal recourse against a broadcaster of CT. Furthermore, Ofcom generally will not consider complaints about BBC material without one first exhausting the BBC complaint process, which seems rather unreasonable if the complaint is about something as serious and potentially traumatising as broadcasting (promotion/) of CT. Ofcom also do not have the ability to actually stop broadcasts that break their rules: Ofcom have sanctioned Loveworld Limited five times in the last two years, each time for misinformation about the coronavirus pandemic. Even assuming Ofcom would take CT equally seriously as misinformation about the pandemic, this makes it clear that Ofcom alone will not be able to quash CT (/promoting) broadcasts with the urgency required. Finally, Ofcom do not cover social media at all, so even if they were sufficient to prevent television and radio broadcasts of CT(/promotion), to be effective at banning CT, the proposed legislation would still need to include specific prohibition of the use of social media to perform CT. This could be approached similarly to online harassment. This aspect has become especially important

with the increasing ubiquity of internet-based communication such as video-calling and social media during the coronavirus pandemic. Furthermore, in the next question we detail an example of a broadcast which may constitute and/or endorse or promote CT, which was not investigated by Ofcom despite numerous complaints [25].

Question 6

Do you know of any examples of broadcasting that you consider to be endorsing or promoting conversion therapy? If yes, can you tell us what these examples are?

GIRES Response:

Yes.

Among numerous possible examples, the clearest is perhaps the BBC Documentary "Transgender Kids: Who Knows Best", which featured child and adolescent psychologist Dr Kenneth Zucker, whose treatment approach with transgender patients has been called 'conversion therapy' by former patients and colleagues – Dr Zucker himself even admits that he would work to "reduce their child's desire to be of the other gender" if parents expressed that wish [26,27]. The documentary, which ignores the existence of nonbinary and/or intersex people, argues that transgender children could probably be 'cured' euphemistically phrased as 'learn to accept their sexed body' – by enforcing rigid gender stereotypes, particularly around play, for example by stopping the child from playing with friends who were not of the same (assigned) sex, or with toys usually associated with the "other" sex from that the child was assigned at birth (i.e. assigned-male children, most likely including feminine cisgender boys, and transgender girls, were not permitted to play with female friends or stereotypically 'feminine' toys). That he used such methods is a significant part of why Dr Zucker has been accused of practicing CT. The ineffective and harmful nature of CT methods was known at the time of the documentary, but this evidence was glossed over. In the interests of clarity, GIRES do not have an opinion on whether Dr Zucker ever practiced CT. We do believe, however, that the documentary describes methods that would constitute CT, and encourages viewers, likely including many parents, to wrongly believe that these methods could be used to convert a trans child to be cisgender.

We note that despite numerous complaints, Ofcom did not investigate nor take action against the BBC in relation to this broadcast [25].

Question 7

The Government considers that the existing codes set out by the Advertising Standards Authority and the Committee of Advertising Practice already prohibits the advertisement of conversion therapy. How far do you agree or disagree with this?

GIRES Response:

Strongly Disagree.

Question 8

Do you know of any examples of advertisements that you consider to be endorsing or promoting conversion therapy? If yes, can you tell us what these examples are?

GIRES Response:

PNTS

We disagree. Not only do the codes not contain any explicit references to CT (see answer to Q5 for why this is needed), but ASA/CAP do not have sufficient authority to enforce such prohibition adequately. Moreover, targeted online advertising could enable perpetrators to present their advertisements only to audiences who would be unlikely to recognise CT as harmful, which is also necessarily the 'market' to which CT might be sold.

We do not have specific examples available - perhaps in part because we are not in the demographic such (overt) advertising would target.

Question 9

The consultation document describes proposals to introduce conversion therapy protection orders to tackle a gap in provision for victims of the practice. To what extent do you agree or disagree that there is a gap in the provision for victims of conversion therapy?

GIRES Response:

Strongly Agree

Question 10

To what extent do you agree or disagree with our proposals for addressing this gap we have identified? Why do you think this?

GIRES Response:

Somewhat Agree

We agree that there is a gap. Protection orders can be used to prevent someone from being removed from the country for purposes of FGM or forced marriage. Similar protection against being taken abroad for CT will be needed.

We note that the government has not proposed new offences for aiding and abetting CT. To ensure that protection orders are effective in preventing people being taken abroad to be subjected to CT outside UK jurisdiction, such offences will be needed, likewise in line with FGM and forced marriage, for persons who aid or abet in removing someone from the UK to subject them to CT.

Question 11

Charity trustees are the people who are responsible for governing a charity and directing how it is managed and run. The consultation document describes proposals whereby anyone found guilty of carrying out conversion therapy will have the case against them for being disqualified from serving as a trustee at any charity strengthened. To what extent do you agree or disagree with this approach? Why do you think this?

GIRES Response:

Strongly Agree

We agree. Charity Trustees occupy a position of significant public trust and this proposal would reduce the ability of CT proponents to abuse the trustee role to inflict or promote CT, or to use charitable status as a cover for an organisation whose true goals are to inflict or promote CT.

Question 12

To what extent do you agree or disagree that the following organisations are providing adequate action against people who might already be carrying out conversion therapy? Why do you think this?

GIRES Response:

Police: Strongly disagree

Crown Prosecution Service: Strongly disagree OTHER statutory service: Strongly disagree

We disagree. Even considering the absence of a specific legislative ban, there is much more these organisations could do to address CT. First and foremost, there is a need for staff in these organisations to be sufficiently informed on LGBTQIA+ issues, including but not limited to CT, to enable them to recognise when CT is occurring. This also means recognising that CT is harmful and coercive, regardless of the mode of delivery, and even if the CT is entirely 'talking CT', and the CT itself is the only deviation from an otherwise supportive and loving environment.

Question 13

To what extent do you agree or disagree that the following organisations are providing adequate support for victims of conversion therapy?
Why do you think this?

GIRES Response:

Police: Strongly disagree

Crown Prosecution Service: Strongly disagree OTHER statutory service: Strongly disagree

As above, the problem remains that without formal frameworks, professionals are left to rely on their own judgement, and given the relatively recent, and far from universal, recognition in UK culture that CT is a form of abuse and does lasting harm, may mistake CT for mere 'disagreement', for example. A very substantial amount of training will need to be rolled out to staff in these services to ensure that they're able to deliver the protection the proposed legislation seeks to offer people at risk of CT.

Question 14

Do you think that these services can do more to support victims of conversion therapy? If yes, what more do you think they could do?

GIRES Response:

CT that occurs in the home may leave victims with a choice between continued CT abuse and becoming unhoused. Therefore emergency housing provision, in line with that provided in cases of (other forms of) domestic abuse, will be needed.

CT should be incorporated under the national safeguarding requirements framework.

Reporting routes that do not require police contact, since many LGBTQIA+ people are unwilling to report crimes to police.

References

- Turban JL, Beckwith N, Reisner SL, *et al.* Association Between Recalled Exposure to Gender Identity Conversion Efforts and Psychological Distress and Suicide Attempts Among Transgender Adults. *JAMA Psychiatry* 2019;**02478**:1. doi:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2019.2285
- Ryan C, Toomey RB, Diaz RM, et al. Parent-Initiated Sexual Orientation Change Efforts With LGBT Adolescents: Implications for Young Adult Mental Health and Adjustment. https://doi.org/101080/0091836920181538407 2018;67:159–73. doi:10.1080/00918369.2018.1538407
- Przeworski A, Peterson E, Piedra A. A systematic review of the efficacy, harmful effects, and ethical issues related to sexual orientation change efforts. *Clin Psychol Sci Pract* Published Online First: 2020. doi:10.1111/CPSP.12377
- 4 Hatzenbuehler ML, Pachankis JE. Stigma and Minority Stress as Social Determinants of Health Among Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Youth: Research Evidence and Clinical Implications. *Pediatr Clin North Am* 2016;**63**:985–97. doi:10.1016/J.PCL.2016.07.003
- Trispiotis I, Purshouse C. 'Conversion Therapy' As Degrading Treatment. *Oxf J Leg Stud* 2021;**00**:1–29. doi:10.1093/ojls/gqab024
- The Ban 'Conversion Therapy' Legal Forum. The Cooper Report: Recommendations on Legislating Effectively for A Ban on Conversion Practices. 2021. https://www.ozanne.foundation/cooper_report/
- Walker J, Phillips K. Legislative Summary of Bill C-6: An Act to amend the Criminal Code (conversion therapy). Libr. Parliam. Res. Publ. https://lop.parl.ca/sites/PublicWebsite/default/en_CA/ResearchPublications/LegislativeSummaries/432C6E (accessed 2 Dec 2021).
- Memorandum of Understanding on Conversion Therapy in the UK. *Version 2, Revis A*Published Online First:
 2017.https://www.bps.org.uk/sites/www.bps.org.uk/files/Policy/Policy Files/Memorandum of Understanding on Conversion Therapy in the UK.pdf (accessed 2 Dec 2021).
- Jowett A, Brady G, Goodman S, et al. Conversion therapy: an evidence assessment and qualitative study GOV.UK. 2021. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/conversion-therapy-an-evidence-assessment-and-qualitative-study/conversion-therapy-an-evidence-assessment-and-qualitative-study (accessed 18 Nov 2021).
- Heesewijk JO Van, Dreijerink KMA, Wiepjes CM, *et al.* Long-Term Gender-Affirming Hormone Therapy and Cognitive Functioning in Older Transgender Women Compared With Cisgender Women and Men. *AJO-DO Clin Companion* 2021;**18**:1434–43.

- doi:10.1016/j.jsxm.2021.05.013
- Tangpricha V, den Heijer M. Oestrogen and anti-androgen therapy for transgender women. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2017;5. doi:10.1016/S2213-8587(16)30319-9
- Gorin-Lazard A, Baumstarck K, Boyer L, et al. Hormonal therapy is associated with better self-esteem, mood, and quality of life in transsexuals. *J Nerv Ment Dis* 2013;**201**:996–1000. doi:10.1097/NMD.000000000000046
- Dhejne C, Lichtenstein P, Boman M, et al. Long-Term Follow-Up of Transsexual Persons Undergoing Sex Reassignment Surgery: Cohort Study in Sweden. *PLoS One* 2011;**6**:e16885. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0016885
- United Nations Human Rights Council. Practices of so-called "conversion therapy" Report of the Independent Expert on protection against violence and discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity. 2020. https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G20/108/68/pdf/G2010868.pdf?OpenElement (accessed 15 Jun 2020).
- Davies S, McIntyre S, Richards C, et al. Rates of detransition and regret in an nhs gender identity clinic. In: 3rd biennal EPATH Conference: Inside Matters. On Law, Ethics and Religion. 2019. 118.
- Dhejne C, Öberg K, Arver S, et al. An Analysis of All Applications for Sex Reassignment Surgery in Sweden, 1960–2010: Prevalence, Incidence, and Regrets. *Arch Sex Behav* 2014;**43**:1535–45. doi:10.1007/s10508-014-0300-8
- Turban JL, Keuroghlian AS. Dynamic Gender Presentations: Understanding Transition and "De-Transition" Among Transgender Youth. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry. 2018;57:451–3. doi:10.1016/j.jaac.2018.03.016
- Ashley F. Supporting transitioning trans people is not conversion therapy. It is the right thing to do. . *Artic* 2018.https://www.thearticle.com/supporting-transitioning-trans-people-is-not-conversion-therapy-it-is-the-right-thing-to-do/ (accessed 2 Dec 2021).
- Auer MK, Fuss J, Höhne N, et al. Transgender Transitioning and Change of Self-Reported Sexual Orientation. *PLoS One* 2014;**9**:110016. doi:10.1371/JOURNAL.PONE.0110016
- Ashley F. Homophobia, conversion therapy, and care models for trans youth: defending the gender-affirmative approach. https://doi.org/101080/1936165320191665610 2019;:1–23. doi:10.1080/19361653.2019.1665610
- 21 Walsh RJ. A blow to the rights of transgender children | The Psychologist. *Psychologist* Published Online First: 2020.https://thepsychologist.bps.org.uk/blow-rights-transgender-children (accessed 27 Nov 2021).
- Ashley F. Gatekeeping hormone replacement therapy for transgender patients is dehumanising. *J Med Ethics* 2019;**45**:480–2. doi:10.1136/medethics-2018-105293
- Ashley F. Watchful Waiting Doesn't Mean No Puberty Blockers, and Moving Beyond Watchful Waiting. *Am J Bioeth* 2019;**19**:W3–4. doi:10.1080/15265161.2019.1599466
- Ashley F. "Trans" is my gender modality: a modest terminological proposal. In: Erickson-Schroth L, ed. *Trans Bodies, Trans Selves*. Oxford University Press 2021.
- Ofcom. Broadcast and On Demand Bulletin Issue 322. 2017. https://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/ukgwa/20180103174427/https://www.ofcom.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0032/97259/Issue-322-of-Ofcoms-Broadcast-and-On-Demand-Bulletin.pdf (accessed 3 Dec 2021).

- O'Leary S. The Rejection of 'Conversion Therapy' Isn't Motivated by Politics—It's Motivated by Science. *Rewire News Gr*2015.https://rewirenewsgroup.com/article/2018/11/21/the-rejection-of-conversion-therapy-for-trans-kids-isnt-motivated-by-politics-its-motivated-by-science/ (accessed 3 Dec 2021).
- James A. Sexology's war on transgender children | Boing Boing. *BoingBoing* 2015.https://boingboing.net/2015/06/11/sexologys-war-on-transgender.html (accessed 3 Dec 2021).